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Dear Graham

Following Michael’s letter to Graham Butland dated 11th December and my recent telephone conversation with Graham, I have pleasure in providing some information to you which I hope will be useful prior to the Essex Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting on 6th January 2010.  

Following an unannounced Hygiene Code inspection visit in October of this year, the Care Quality Commission (CQC) raised concerns with Monitor on a number of aspects of performance within the Trust.  Monitor, as the independent regulator of NHS Foundation Trusts, then contacted the Trust to discuss these concerns and seek evidence from the Trust before considering any appropriate action it felt necessary to take.  The Trust provided Monitor with a detailed response to the concerns expressed by the Care Quality Commission.  However, the Monitor Board, on 25th November, determined that the Trust was in breach of its terms of authorisation and articulated these concerns under the following categories.

1.
Mortality Rates


Over the last 2 years the Trust has a high recorded Hospital Standardised Mortality Rate (HSMR) as calculated by the Dr Foster organisation, which can be an indicator of poor care and merits investigation.

2. 
Hygiene Code


An unannounced inspection visit in October found a number of areas of concern regarding cleanliness standards in the Accident & Emergency Department which resulted in the CQC serving an Improvement Notice.
3.
Children’s Services


A review carried out by the Healthcare Commission (HCC) in 2005/06 identified some areas of improvement and a follow-up review by the same organisation expressed concern at the pace of improvement in these areas.

4.
CQC Registration


A new registration process with the CQC comes into force from 1 April 2010.  Failure to achieve registration would render the Trust unable to provide some or all of its services.  Monitor was concerned that in the light of the CQC concerns highlighted the Trust was not well positioned to ensure registration from this time.

5.
Governance


Concern was expressed about the pace at which the Trust leadership had addressed issues that were identified as a cause for concern.

6.
A & E Clinical Leadership


Concerns highlighted above, in particular in relation to the Hygiene Code, led to some concern as to the leadership in A & E.

7.
Capacity Management


The increasing volume of patients requiring emergency services from the hospital, and the inability to transfer patients to more appropriate settings at the end of their inpatient stay, created significant pressure within the hospital and further added to the challenges of delivering a service which meets the needs of patients, particularly in relation to privacy and dignity.  

Monitor did note and take account of the following actions already taken by the Trust:

i) 
The Trust had a detailed Improvement Plan to address the high HSMR, which was signed off by the PCT, CQC and NHS East of England SHA in October 2009.  This plan had also been subject to external scrutiny.  
ii) 
The Trust had recently appointed an Associate Medical Director to specifically focus on patient safety and provide an increased capacity in clinical leadership.  

iii) 
Significant sustained improvements in the rate of MRSA and Clostridium 
Difficile.  From April 2009 to date, there has been only 1 case of hospital 
acquired MRSA bacteraemia at the Trust


iv) 
A significant reduction to the HSMR, since June 2008.  
The Monitor Board set 3 requirements of the Trust, namely:
· To appoint external advisors to establish and oversee a Programme Management Office
· To manage and report monthly to the Monitor Board on the delivery of quality of service improvement action plans

· To agree objective performance metrics against which the Trust would be measured for a period of 6 months and to appoint independent clinical advisers, namely a Medical Director and Director of Nursing to help with delivery of the action plans

In response to this the Trust has appointed PricewaterhouseCoopers together with Louise Boden, Director of Nursing, UCLH NHS Foundation Trust, and Dr Edward Baker, Medical Director, Guy’s and St Thomas’ NHS Foundation Trust.  The Programme Management Office has been established and is now being led by the Trust’s Director of Finance and Continuous Improvement, who has been seconded into this role for a period of 6 months.  Performance measures have been provided to the Monitor Board and these include:
· a reduction to the HSMR 
· delivery of high levels of cleaning standards 

· continued strong performance in relation to healthcare associated infections 

· delivery of improvements to Children’s Services 
· achievement of registration with the CQC

· delivery against the performance metrics which Monitor sets for all Foundation Trusts 

· recruitment to key leadership posts within the A & E Department  

· continued management of inpatient capacity  

Performance against these measures will be reported to Monitor on a monthly basis.  I enclose a high level dashboard which the Trust has developed for the purpose of monthly progress reporting to Monitor’s Board.  This sets out trajectories for improvements in the key areas of concern expressed by Monitor when its Board determined that the Trust was in significant breach of its terms of authorisation.  I would be happy to report latest progress against these actions at the meeting of the Committee.
Recent events have also led to a great deal of external scrutiny from some of the many regulators with an interest in the Trust.  These are set out below:

1.
CQC HCAI Follow Up Visit (4 December 2009)
No evidence was found that the Trust has breached the regulation to protect patients, workers and others from the risks of acquiring a healthcare associated infection. The CQC published its follow up visit report on its website on 23 December, and issued a press release to this effect on the same day.
2.
NHSLA Assessment of Maternity Risk Management Standards at Level 1 
(8/9 December 2009)

The Trust applied for assessment at Level 1 of the new maternity risk management standards and scored 47/50. The assessor commented on the high quality of the Trust’s documentation and supported its plan for assessment at Level 2 in December 2010.  

3.
SHA Review of Services for Patients with Learning Disabilities


(4 December 2009)
We await formal feedback. I met the visiting team at the conclusion of the visit, and the team was very positive about the Trust’s plans and progress to date. 

4.
NMC Assessment Visit (11/12 December 2009)
We await formal feedback from this visit which has been delayed pending receipt 
by the NMC management team of evidence requested of the Trust’s regulators 
(Monitor and CQC). 

5.
Deanery School of O&G Visit (10 December 2009)
No concerns regarding patient safety were noted by the visiting team. There were relatively minor issues regarding rotas for junior doctors to ensure a full breadth of training experience is provided. 

6. 
Deanery trigger visit to assess Emergency Medicine, Medicine, Surgery, Anaesthetics, and Paediatrics (15 December 2009)

Verbal feedback acknowledged exemplar delivery of training for medical staff in Paediatrics (especially in relation to safeguarding), Medicine and Emergency Medicine.  In common with many other hospitals, heavy workload in the surgical areas does at times compromise the amount of formal training that doctors receive, and this will need to be addressed.  This particularly affects “handover” of ward patients at shift changes, and can be rectified by reviewing staff rotas.
7.
Foundation Programme Re-visit (16 December 2009) 

From verbal feedback, examples of good practice and many improvements in training provided to the most junior doctors at the hospital were noted and commended by the visiting team.  The key concern relates to the heavy workload of the hospital and how that can impact adversely on training opportunities.  The Trust has provided information following the visit to address concerns relating to the care of patients that are admitted to ‘escalation’ areas at times of high pressure on normal hospital capacity.
8.
CQC Regional Team Visit to review process of registration and progress with Quality Improvement Plan Delivery (16 December 2009)


The CQC team was provided with a comprehensive update on progress made by the Trust to address concerns expressed by the CQC, particularly relating to hospital mortality, compliance with hygiene code requirements and patient safety.  During the period leading to registration on 1 April 2010 the Trust will have regular meetings with the CQC team to assess further progress.
9.
CQC/HSE announced visit to review Services for Patients with Learning Disabilities (17 December 2009)

We await formal feedback from this visit.
Although this series of regulatory visits placed a great strain on the hospital’s clinical staff, the results have provided assurances so far as the safety of patients is concerned.  I am confident that the Trust is on course to address the concerns raised by the regulatory bodies and recent progress has been acknowledged accordingly.
I look forward to the opportunity, with colleagues, to provide more detailed information to the Committee members on 6th January.

Yours sincerely

Alan Whittle

Chief Executive
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